1

KINGSTON PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on 21st June 2018 at 1930hrs in The Reading Room, Kingston

 DRAFT  M I N U T E S

	PRESENT
	Cllr Eve White
	Cllr Merv Freeman

	
	Cllr Hayley Swain
	Cllr Sally Richardson

	APOLOGIES
	Cllr Alison Lewis
	Cllr Flo Watts

	
	Cllr Heather Summer-Nutting
	SHDC Beth Huntley

	IN ATTENDANCE
	DCC Cllr Rufus Gilbert
	Parish Clerk Sue Green


	045.18
	Apologies: - KPC Cllr Watts, Lewis, Summer-Nutting and SHDC Cllr Huntley
	

	046.18
	Declarations of Interest In accordance with the Code of Conduct, members were Invited to declare any personal or disclosable pecuniary interests, including the nature and extent of such interests they may in items to be considered at this meeting.  Members are also reminded that any change to their Declaration of Interests must be Notified to the Parish Clerk within 28 days of the change
Declaration of Interests:  Cllr White Allotments and Footpaths (Personnel)  Cllr Freeman and Richardson Allotments (Personnel) 
	

	047.18
	Open Forum:  Cllr White welcomed Parishioners.  
Parishioners with a current Planning Application attended the KPC meeting to offer any answers the KPC may have about Planning Application 1944/18/FUL. .  KPC confirmed that the plans had been received from SHDC at very short notice for this evenings meeting.  KPC will ask SHDC for a deferral date to submit their response after the July meeting. All noted and understood.
Parishioner with concerns to Planning Application 1703/18/FUL advised KPC that a letter of objection has been submitted to SHDC, a copy of which was handed to KPC.  Cllr Freeman confirmed that this Planning Application is on this evening Agenda. 

Cllr White thanked all Parishioners for attending the meeting with further explaining that Parishioners are welcome to attend as observers but are not permitted to take part during the business section of the meeting which now follows. 
	

	048.218
	Minutes of Previous Meetings – Minutes of Meeting Thursday 17th May 2018 approved and signed as a true record.   
	

	049.18
	Devon County Councillor's Report: Cllr Rufus Gilbert reported 
Invest in Devon Grant – a letter of confirmation has now been posted by DCC to KPC for the successful application of £1500.00 towards the Reading Room Ceiling Project.  This Grant will be paid on receipts of invoices.

Wonwell Lane Turning Circle –  Double Yellow lines is in this year’s budget to be actioned by Devon Highways

DCC Highways – Road Matters are to going to be reviewed ie Bus Lanes, 20mph Zones, Fines for evaders of Fines, Parking on Pavements, and Utilities will be charged for road disruption - discounts will be given for road works undertaken through the night. 
Potholes – are being actioned and slowly being reduced in number

Cabinet Member for Economy & Skills – Cllr Gilbert confirmed he is now a member of the Cabinet for Economy & Skills and is no longer chair of the Devon Pension Fund.  He will step down from being a District Council next year but will stay on Devon County Coucil.

Cllr White thanked Cllr Gilbert for his report and congratulations for becoming a Member of the Cabinet. 
	

	050.18
	SHDC Report: Cllr White read Cllr Huntley’s submitted written report
Planning – Higher Gabberwell House has now submitted a new Retrospective Planning Application, letters of representation can be submitted on the SHDC web site www.southhams.gov.uk 

TAP – confirmed that the KPC’s 2017/18 TAP funding towards the Reading Room Ceiling Project  can receive interim payments by  suppling the start date and costings.

Recycling – Green and Brown glass bottles can now be mixed in the recycling bin.  However clear glass must be kept separate.
	

	051.18
	Correspondence: (General List Circulated):  
1. Request to use Playing Field – Friends of the Church request the use of the Recreation Grounds on 27th May 2019.  All Noted
2. AoNB Events –The Events schedule will be put in Newsletter and Noticeboards. All Noted.
	-

	052.18
Cont’d

Cont’d

052.18
	Neighbourhood Development Plan:-  
1.KNPTG Cllr White reported  Judy Alloway’s written report
Regulation 14 Draft Plan.

The Draft is being drawn up for consultation with KPC and SHDC. After amendments it will then be inspected by Kingston residents, followed by other relevant bodies ie AoNB, NT, local landowners.  Following these stages the Reg 14 Draft Plan is then put to the Nationally appointed Inspector for final agreement prior to the Parish Referendum.  The Timing of these steps is hoped as follows: - Comprehensive draft ready for the July KPC meeting, there may be a need for a brief KPC meeting in August on any last final decisions, it is noted that KPC do not normally meet in the month of August. The Reg 14 Draft Plan could then be signed off by KPC in the September meeting to be with SHDC at the end of September. 
Policy Development
Lee Bray has received the draft NP policy on housing, environment and heritage and business. The draft is based on the questionnaire report, also some statistical information on Kingston from national and DCC databases.  Lee’s role is to make sure the NP is in line with national policy and the JLP while advising us on how valid - in planning terms - the suggested policies are. 
All noted and thanked KNPTG for the ongoing dedication and hard work being put into the KNPTG
2. KPC Local Lettings Plan–Clerk reported “Liverty” had e-mailed concerned that the advertised Bungalow in Yellands Prk had not been applied for by anyone with a Kingston connection, there has been an application received from a neighbouring parish and is asking for KPC’s consideration of any other prospective applicants. Following a discussion KPC all agreed for Clerk to confirm to Liverty there is no other applicants known of and to go forward with the neighbouring Parish applicant. All noted
	

	053.18
053.18.01

053.18.02
	Finance: Opening Balance 

Current Account Total                                  £12,843.73
Less Set Aside                                               £ 6,510.00

Less June Outgoing                                      £ 3,332.33

Balance to be left in Hand                             £ 3,001.73

Business Account                                          £ 1,835.20 

Payments to be Authorised

Clerks Wages June 2018                                 £  273.80

Clerk Heating & Broadband June 2018           £     15.00

PCS Newsletter Photocopy Charge DD           £    56.23

Came & Co Annual Insurance                          £  703.70

Playdale Final Payment Double Swing             £2283.60

Total                                                                £  3332.33

Also to be Noted Payment to be Authorised

DALC Cllr Training                                           £     30.00

Payments Received

DCC Locality Grant Double Swing Project      £    200.00

Marquee Small & Lrg Hire x 2                          £   450.00

3rd NP Grant by Groundwork                            £ 4091.00
Total                                                                £ 4,741.00

Set Aside Current A/c at 21/0618

£

Allotment 

581.0 0

Marquee                                                                             

557.00

Marquee Deposits                                                           

300.00

Neighbour Watch                                                           

104.00

3rd Groundwork Grant N’hood Plan 

4091.00

DCC 2017/18 Locality Grant RR 

877.00

Total

6510.00

Internet Bank Transfers - Clerk reported that for KPC to action Internet Bank Transfers to pay for submitted invoices the KPC Bank Account signatories, namely Cllr White, Freeman and Watts will need to make the applications on line in person.  All agreed.

Business Account Transfer Clerk reported that the KPC pledge to the Double Swing, the amount of £1,691.00 has been transferred from the KPC Business Account, placed in the Treasurers Account.  It is noted that as the above figures show Playdale have now had the final cheque raised for the Double Swing.  
	

	054.18
	General Powers of Competence - Clerk reported that as a reminder to Cllrs, KPC do not have the eligibility criteria to use the General Powers of Competence.  A council must have a qualified CiLCA Clerk (Society of Local Councils Clerk) aswell as two thirds of the Councillors having stood for Election.  All noted
Section 137 – Clerk highlighted that if a Council has General Powers of Competence then Section 137 is ceased to be used. However If the council does not use GPC they continue to use Section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972 which enables local council to spend a limited amount of money for purposes for which they have no other specific statutory expenditure.  Cllr Freeman asked Clerk to report back the cost that can be allocated.   All noted
	

	055.18
	Public Open Spaces: - Cllr White reported a letter of concern has been received from Cllr Lewis in regard to the Dedication Instrument in relating to the 2 acres of land purchased by the Lewis’s in 2005. All Cllrs confirmed receiving a copy of the letter.   The land is running adjacent to the Scobbiscombe Lane and Long Lane to Wiscombe. There are 2 areas within the large field.  One portion of the field is private (Lewis’s) the other portion which belongs to the Lewis’s, has Open Access rights to the public as created in consultation when purchased from the previous land owners.  The use of the area for the public is under strict laws of how it is used which is explained in two documents on the www.gov.org web site. One is titled “Open Access Land and the Coastal Margin” the second is titled “Open Access Land – Management, Rights and Responsibilities”.  Further explanation and discussion followed.   It was agreed by all that it would be beneficial to put a feature in the Newsletter of explanation of this piece of land which is of benefit to the community for walkers.
	

	056.18
	Grants: DCC Invest in Devon 2018/19 RR Ceiling Project. £1500.00 will be paid on submission of invoice.  Cllr Gilbert confirmed DCC would action payment rapidly by BACS once the proof of invoicing has been presented.
	

	057.18
	General Data Protection Regulations:  Clerk reported all GDPR  items are now placed on the Parish Web site.  All Noted
	

	058.18
Cont’d

Cont’d

058.18 
	TAP:  2017/18 RR Ceiling Project Clerk reported confirmation being received from SHDC that interim payments of the £7,500.00 TAP Funding can be actioned when a submission of a start date and costings has been received by SHDC.  Cllr Freeman confirmed RR Treasurer and Project Manager are aware of this.  All Noted.

2018/19 TAP Funding updates have been received from SHDC.  TAP funding has now been re-launched as “Communities Together Fund”.  The aim of the Communities Together Fund is to encourage communities to work together.  Applications are welcome from community projects benefiting, enhancing and making a difference to communities. There are some minor changes between the TAP and Communities Together Fund, including the purpose of the fund, those that are eligible to apply and also the projects that can be supported.  All noted 
	

	059.18
	Annual Parish Assembly:  Minutes of the APA Meeting Thursday 19th April 2018 approved and signed as a true record.  
	

	060.18
	Insurance:  Clerk reported requesting Came & Co to add the new item of the new Double Swing.  Came & Co confirmed adding to the Schedule fat an extra cost of £10.00.  An updated invoice has been received from Came & Co which will now be submitted with payment.  All Noted
	

	061.18
	Standing Orders: Clerk still to action any updates. All noted
	

	062.18
	Transparency: Clerk reported all documents are placed on Parish Web Site.  All Noted
	

	063.18
	Clerks Report: - Cllr Summer-Nutting could not attend the booked training. Clerk will ask DALC if Credit could be given so as to attend the next training event. Clerk to report back.  All noted.
	

	064.18
	Dog Bins: Cllr Freeman reported 
Kingston - SHDC have confirmed that no extra Dog Bins can be placed in the village of Kingston as there are already Public Bins, (which can be used for bagged dog excrement) which are within the vicinity and not used to a full capacity. Cllr Freeman suggests the Salt Bin at Church Park, which is a cause for concern with Dog Pooh bags being placed in it, to be moved to the Rec Grd, all agreed, Cllr White will organise removal and report back.

Wonwell - The Dog Bin request for Wonwell is also refused by SHDC as this would be the Estates responsibility.  Cllr Freeman highlighted that this is by law the dog owner’s responsibility. Cllr Freeman continued that locals are being pro-active and helping to keep rubbish to a minimum in the Wonwell area. All noted.
	

	065.18
	Defibrillator:  Cllr White reported Michael Jarvis has confirmed Nigel Toms will action this year’s Defibrillator training in the Reading Room for Wednesday 11th July 2018.  MJ will organise the Posters to advertise the training.  All Noted.
	

	066.18
	Marquee: Cllr Freeman confirmed bookings for 23rd and 29th June, 28th July and the 4th August 2018 are all in order. All noted
	

	067.18
Cont’d

Cont’d

067.18
	Report:  1.Planning Cllr Freeman reported.  
Planning App 1703/18/FUL Sutcliffe, Higher Gabberwell House, Retrospective change of use of land. Following a full discussion Cllrs concluded to respond to SHDC with an Objection for the following reasons: - The Plan is not up to date. The North east boundary hedge has been moved out into agricultural field. Trees and hedges have been removed and not clarified. The South East boundaries is incorrect in particular the boundary of the footpath extending from the Patio area.  There is no mention of the path above the soakaway in the design and access statement. The fence is domineering being of the height of 2.8mtrs with no reason being given and not in keeping with the rural location.  Agreed by all.
Planning App 1944/18/FUL Pearson, Land Adjacent to Gabberwell Erection of dwelling. As the Planning Application has been received with short notice Clerk is to ask for a deferral date to allow time for KPC to study Plans fully.  Clerk to report back. All noted.
VPLtd Planning Application 4068/17/OPA – No updates.
Sanderson’s Field Planning Application 3965/17/OPA – No updates
Ruddocks Barn Planning Application 1065/18/HHO – withdrawn to be represented.
Hardy – Planning Application 0671/18/FUL – No updates
2 Recreation Ground Sub Committee:  Cllr White reported
Double Swing Project – Has been successfully installed and already well used.  Cllr Freeman highlighted that as the cost of the Swing was increased with the extra safety feature then the KPC pledged of half towards the cost of the swing should be balanced correctly in the accounts.  Agree by All.  Clerk to balance accounts.

SHDC Allianze Annual Inspection Report – has been circulated to all KPC Cllrs and Rec Grd Sub Committee.  All findings on the play equipment in the Playing Field have been found to have advisory notifications. Excluding the following: - 1. The picnic bench in the Junior Play Area this will be arranged to be binned.  2. The Copse fencing posts and fence, after discussion it was agreed that the posts and the fence can be removed and they have served their purpose for when the trees where originally planted. 
3. Signage needs updating particularly with the Defibrillator contact names.  Cllr Freeman proposed as this is a safety item then the Set Aside for the Neighbourhood Watch of £104.00 could be used to meet the cost of this signage.  2nd by Cllr White, agreed by all. Clerk was requested to highlight all the raised points ready for the next Rec Grd Committee Meeting on 12th July 2018.  All Noted.
3. Allotments: Cllr Summer-Nutting visited Allotments with Clerk and found to be all in order with recommendation of tidiness to be monitored.  Clerk to circulate Tenants to advise of visit and that Cllr Summer-Nutting is the new contact Cllr.
4 Reading Room: Cllr Freeman reported the Ceiling Project is progressing well.  As KPC have agreed to contracts, as in May 2018 minutes item 043.18-4, Cllr Freeman on behalf of KPC will sign off the Contracts for FW Jarvis & Sons and ELM Construction when presented. Grants and funding for the project are all underway with Jim Dewar, Project Manager, Alan Coleman-Smith RR Treasurer and KPC Clerk overseeing.  Cllr Freeman highlighted that the Calor Grant Fund still needs votes to allow Kingston the chance of receiving any funding.  All Noted.
5.Street Furniture:  Cllr Freeman reported 

Bus Shelter - request Clerk to contact NT not to pin notices in the Bus Shelter.  

Tel Box - has received some attention but needs ideas for use. All Noted
6 Footpaths: Cllr White reported the gate on Lower Road leading down to Wiscombe Beach has become unhinged and broken.  John Wurr the Kingston Footpath Warden has reported this for repair.  All Noted.
7 Tree Wardens Report:  Cllr White reported that Tree wardens Thelma Rumsey and Annie White will do a tour of the village tree stock and will report back.  All noted.
8.Kingston Church: - Report received from JA 
The May Fair was very successful making approx. £850 for the Church. Many thanks to all those who organised contributed goods and came to the event. 

Michael Wilkinson’s Funeral - The Church was full and he will be much missed by a range of people in the village. 
The new Sing for Joy group has been established, over 20 people attending the first event. Anyone can join in and the singing is not confined to hymns etc. Any types of song, only excluding that not deemed suitable for a church environment
	

	068.18
	Date of Next Meeting:  Thursday July 19th 2018 from 7.30 pm.  
	

	
	Closure of Meeting:-   8.45 pm 
	


Signed By Chair ………………………………      Dated ……………………………….

Kingston Parish Clerk - Sue Green,  Old Stack, 1 Chapel Row, Kingston, Kingsbridge, Devon TQ7 4PJ

Telephone 01548 810270      e-mail  kingstonclerk@gmail.com


